Chapel Hill Public Arts Commission
Meeting Summary – November 10, 2010
Present:  Jerry Bolas, Chair; Enid Handler; Megan Johnson; Amanda Miller; Scott Radway; Jennifer Wales; Steve Wright, Public Art Coordinator; Jeff York, Public Art Administrator; Butch Kisiah, Parks & Recreation Director; Sally Greene, Town Council Member; Leslie McBride, UNC student; James Herrin, Nancy Kitterman, Alexander McSpadden, applicants to the CHPAC
Absent:  Andrew Gerschutz; George Small; Banu Valladares
I.
Call to Order / Introduction of Guests
Bolas called the meeting to order at 5:30 pm and invited those present to introduce themselves.  
II. Approval of Minutes of October 2010
The October 2010 minutes were approved.
III.
Discussion on Planning the 523 East Franklin Street Public Input Session
York reviewed the recent history of 523 East Franklin Street and said Town Council has requested that public input sessions be held to gather ideas for the best use of the building.  Tuesday, December 7 from 5:30 – 7:30 will be the first of these sessions.  Meetings have been held with Town and Visitors Bureau staff to plan for the event.  Georgann Eubanks will facilitate the December 7 input session.  Other methods for gathering public input besides these sessions may include website and Facebook presences, open houses, and suggestion boxes.  Kisiah said that this joint communications effort between Public Arts, Parks & Recreation, and the Visitors Bureau was to determine in an unbiased way the community’s desired uses for the building, and that the December 7 input session is envisioned as an initial event that would inform the design of subsequent input sessions.
A draft fact sheet was distributed to the Commission that provided information to communicate to the public prior to the information session.  The CHPAC requested that the following information be added to the fact sheet:  floorplan, capacity, information about location of windows and availability of natural light.  Commissioners noted that the current names of rooms suggest particular uses.

The format and desired methodologies for the December 7 session were discussed.  Kisiah will call the session to order and introduce Eubanks as the facilitator.  Having a “thought wall” where attendees wrote their desires for the building’s use was suggested.  The meeting should be as interactive as possible, with a possible tag line of “What would you like to see at 523?”  Attendees of the Loeb event would be invited.  The need for an RSVP was discussed, as was the possibility of asking for initial input as part of the RSVP invitation.  

Bolas encouraged Commissioners to provide rationales for the uses they suggest at the input session, and as an exercise he asked “Why should this building not be sold?”  The following responses were offered:

- 523 is part of the heritage of Chapel Hill and a long-term asset;

- Chapel Hill has a dearth of public space and the use and adaptive re-use of 523 have always met this need;

- many Town plans identify the need for a cultural arts space / facility;
- Chapel Hill will fall behind neighboring communities by not providing cultural arts space;

- 523 is currently home to the Historical Society;

- and it is more fiscally responsible in the current market to hold such a property than to sell it.

IV.
Calendar of Work
The Commission reviewed the schedule of work for the next 12 months.  Before December 8 Radway will work with the Exhibitions Committee to finalize the next call to artists for the Juried Exhibitions Program. 

V.
Public Art Administrator’s Quick Reports
Scrapel Hill – The ongoing exhibit is a success and University Mall has committed to holding another exhibit in the spring.

NCDOT Public Art Policy Update – As reported in a recent article in the News & Observer, the North Carolina Department of Transportation has created a public art policy and as a result the Superstreet project may be able to proceed.  

523 Performance Agreements – Agreements are likely to be finalized soon with the Chapel Hill Historical Society and the UNC Art Department that will result in programs and other public events being held at 523 East Franklin Street in the near future.

Chapel Hill Library Expansion Public Art Project – The artist’s work on a Percent For Art piece for the expanded Library has recommenced and the artist has 60 days to present a preliminary design to the project’s Public Art Review Committee (PARC).  Jerry Bolas and George Small will sit on the PARC as CHPAC representatives.
140 West Public Art Project – This Percent For Art project is in Construction Documents phase and awaits completion of the second phase of S.U.P.

VI.
Committee Reports
Community Art Project:  Miller reported that York has met with the Into The Streets project finalist team of Blake, Hancock and Prewitt to discuss project details and community involvement.  Artists said that two of them live near Abbey Court and speak Spanish, that they will work with Dr. Judith Blau to create relationships with residents, and that they will participate in two already-scheduled community events.  The project will begin mid-January and end in May of 2011.  The project will be funded at $10,000.  York added that the project will debut at Abbey Court and then may be held at 523 East Franklin Street also.  A photography exhibit of a former project Presence is Progress is now on display at Guilford College, and videos of another former project Home Is Not One Place will be shown November 30 at the Fearrington Village Barn for the “Homeless for The Holidays” event.
Artist in Residence:  Johnson described the planning for the Between The Lines project to be held this spring with the teens of the Town’s Street Scene Teen Center and led by textile artist Peg Gignoux with the participation of Teen Center staff and the Sacrificial Poets.  Recruitment will begin this fall, and the project will occur in the winter and spring of 2011, with the final performance to occur on Earth Day.

Exhibitions:  Radway reported upon the new Sculpture Visions exhibit:  eight artworks are in place, with six more to be installed soon (three on Town property and three at University Mall).  Radway also said a local developer may contribute funding to future Sculpture Vision exhibits in order to meet a Council public art requirement.  Wright described complaints regarding children climbing a new Sculpture Visions work at the Community Center.  Public Arts will soon relocate the piece to another location that is not near a playground.  A landscaped setting rather than an urban setting was suggested.  Other suggestions may be sent to Wright.

Permanent Collection:  Handler said that she, Johnson and Wales met August 6 to review the Town’s art holdings and make recommendations to the Commission.  These recommendations were submitted to the CHPAC, which in September unanimously moved to make a recommendation to Town Council defining the constitution of the Permanent Collection.  The recommendation will go before Council November 22.

VII.
Commission Application Process
Bolas presented a proposed process for the CHPAC to follow in accepting applications from potential Commissioners and identified the need for a transparent, strategic and accountable process.  Bolas favors decreasing the size of the CHPAC from 16 to 12, leaving seats open if necessary, and noted that Town Council was reconsidering the application process for all Town Boards and Commissions.  Commissioners’ comments on the proposal stressed the necessity of an immediate acknowledgement of a received application and the importance of a strategic search for potential Commissioners.  Bolas noted the CHPAC’s active membership now stood at nine with the resignation of Whit Rummel who has joined the Transportation Board.

VIII.
Other Announcements / Public Comments
The following applicants for the CHPAC introduced themselves and described their interest in the Commission’s work:  James Herrin, Nancy Kitterman and Alexander McSpadden.  

IX.
Executive Session
Applicants and remaining guests were thanked for their attendance and excused.  In a closed session, the CHPAC discussed applications and unanimously moved to recommend to Town Council (1) that Nancy Kitterman and Alexander McSpadden be appointed to the CHPAC and (2) that no action be taken on any other applications at this time.

X.
Adjournment
The meeting was adjourned at 8:30 p.m.
